
 A regular meeting of the Board of Selectmen was held on Thursday February 11, 2016, at 7p.m., in the Francis O’Brien Meeting Room, 26 Bryant Street, Dedham, Massachusetts.   Present were:
Michael L. Butler
Dennis J. Guilfoyle
James A. MacDonald
Dr. Dennis J. Teehan, Jr.
Brendan G. Keogh

Mr. Butler called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

Led by Mr. Butler

DISCUSSION AND VOTE RE: REQUEST FROM NORWOOD JUNIOR WOMEN’S CLUB FOR 1 DAY LIQUOR LICENSE (3-5-16)

Kelli Conroy, Board Member Norwood Junior Women’s Club, was present before the Board.  Ms. Conroy stated that the Wine and Beer Event is one of their larger fund-raisers of the year.  The Club donates money back to causes within the Town, such as helping the arts program in the Middle School purchase 
needed supplies.  This particular event will raise money for the Norwood Police Department’s Youth Summer Academy.  It will take place right here in Dedham on Saturday March 5, 2016 at Crossfit SBF.  Ms. Conroy added that they will have a DJ, silent auctions and raffle items to raise additional funds.

Mr. Butler asked if there were any questions for the applicant.  

Dr. Teehan made a motion to approve the request; seconded by Mr. Guilfoyle.  On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION WITH BIRCH STREET RESIDENTS RE: PRIVATE/PUBLIC WAY

Jason Mammone, Director of Infrastructure Engineering, was present before the Board.  Mr. Mammone stated that in front of the Board tonight is the first petition for a public way layout for Birch Street.  This is part of the process we went through last year and brought to Town Meeting to make it easier for those that live on private ways to solicit the Town to help them make it become a public way.  Mr. Mammone added that this is the first step in a multi-step process in order for that private way to become a public way.  The applicant, who is here tonight, is Christine Smith.  She spearheaded the petition to help Birch Street achieve that goal.  

Mr. Mammone stated that what they are asking of the Board is that they consider the petition of Birch Street based upon its public benefit, condition of the way, Town resources and any other factor it deems significant to proceed with the evaluation of the proposed layout as set forth in our policies.  Mr. Mammone informed all that the private way section of Birch Street is the dead end section which extends from Rowan Street to the dead end. It falls within the Town’s category 2 grouping for private ways, which means it is a private way segment within an existing public way.  Mr. Mammone continued, saying that it has a current roadway pavement condition index of 45 that relates to a rehabilitative method of reclamation, which is the most aggressive form of rehab.  The cost estimate for this section of roadway is $90,000.  

Mr. Mammone stated that it is up to the Board to take under advisement whether or not they wish to approve or deny this and it’s also an opportunity for the those members of Birch Street to voice their concerns about the petition in favor or whatever questions or comments they may have associated with it at this time.

Mr. MacDonald stated that this is a long time coming and he is glad to see the amount of work Jason and his team have put into this getting the residents to this stage.  It is a lot of work and without having the support of the neighbors this would not happen. 

Dr. Teehan asked what the process is now if it were to be approved.  Is there a queue?  Mr. Mammone answered no we are not quite there yet.  Step 2 is similar to step 1 but goes a little bit more in depth.  If the Board approves the application Mr. Mammone would now take the department’s specification for a cross section of a roadway and implement that into a conceptual overlay to show exactly what the new roadway would look like.  Mr. Mammone added that some roadways have various widths, anywhere from 16’ – 28’ wide.  Depending on that width, certain areas of people’s “thought of” property would become Town property.  The overlay shows whether there was an existing wall, maybe a post box and also shows what could be changed.  This gives the property owner a chance to back out or continue with the project.  Dr. Teehan asked if everyone involved has to sign off on the project.  Mr. Mammone answered yes and explained that they would have to go through the assessor’s office to get the owners of record again.  Make sure that everyone’s on board still and that they sign off on the conceptual overlay as presented to them.  Mr. Mammone continued, saying that it would then come back in front of the Board again before we go on to step three, which would bring this to a Town Meeting vote. 

Mr. Keogh stated that this is a relatively new thing.  Mr. Mammone stated that this is the first one.  Mr. Keogh asked if Mr. Mammone had cases like this. Mr. Mammone answered that he has 6 or 7 applications out but this is the first one he has received back completed.  

Mr. MacDonald made a motion to except the recommendation to move to the next phase; seconded by Mr. Guilfoyle.  On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Mr. Mammone added that the Board needs to make a determination on any, if at all, betterment that would need to be assessed to this project.  The Board will get to revisit it again later but right now it’s a cursory overview of anything that you would like to move forward with.  It could be 0%, it could be 100%, or it could be 50%.  Again, it gets revisited later once the design gets done and you see the actual cost.  

Mr. Butler stated that the purpose of the betterment is to give the Town the option of charging to the abutters a percentage of the project cost.  It could be 0% to 100%.  The intent, as presented to a few different public meetings as well as Town Meeting, was that the Town pay 100% but we left it open because with 17 miles of private ways, there could be circumstances that come up where the Town would say it is such a difficult complex task to convert it into a road that meets engineering standards, that the Town wouldn’t want to pay 100% of that.  Mr. Butler added that some of the private ways in Town that are long, that go through wetlands, that go over ledge and in situations like that the Town would be reluctant to pay for it.  

Mr. Butler stated that the Board needs to take the second vote to assess the betterment percentage given what we know about Birch Street.

Mr. Mammone informed all that as far as he knows Birch Street is one of the easier private ways presented.  There does not seem to be too many difficult obstacles.  Mr. Butler stated that it is a group 2 road, which means it’s in the second highest priority group of 5 that was established.

Mr. MacDonald asked Mr. Butler if there was a recommendation for the percentage of the cost of laying this out.  Mr. Mammone stated that there is a cost estimate of $90,000 right now.  Mr. MacDonald stated that because this is the first one the Board has had to rule on, he is unsure how to proceed.  

Mr. Kern stated this is our first one, so we may do it a little different next time.  He continued, saying that given the information we have that the recommendation would be to set a share for the betterment of 0% now, go through the next phase and maybe Jason comes up with a different recommendation for that phase.  

Mr. Guilfoyle made a motion to set a share percentage of 0% for the betterment of the Birch Street project; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Mr. Butler clarified that the Board did not just vote to spend $90,000, we voted to authorize the Town Manager’s office and Mr. Mammone to develop a layout which usually involves hours of engineering time which will give you a better idea of what the cost will be.  If the abutters sign off on the layout again, it will come back in front of the Board for a second time, for two more votes which will move it forward and confirm the betterment.  Mr. Butler asked Mr. Mammone if all that passes does it then go to Town Meeting.   Mr. Mammone answered that it goes back to the Town Manager, who then tells Mr. Mammone to set it out for a design layout plan.  This will finalize the cost and we will have the layout plan to take to Town Meeting.  

Dr. Teehan asked Mr. Mammone if the plans would be full on sidewalk and road.  Mr. Mammone answered that it will very dependent on the existing conditions.

Mr. Butler asked Ms. Smith if she would like to say anything.  Ms. Smith stated that she is thrilled that this project is moving forward.

DEDHAM CITIZENS – OPEN DISCUSSION

Dr. Michael Cocchi 

Dr. Cocchi thanked the Board for all the work they have done so far with regards to the West Roxbury Lateral pipeline.  We have all voiced our concerns as we watched the pipeline being installed under Gonzales field.  Leading gas industry experts estimate a 30 block radius would be destroyed if there was an explosion.  We were waiting for FERC to rule and lift their tolling order so we could potentially pursue an appeal in the Federal Courts.  Mr. Cocchi reminded the Board that they collected over 400 signatures from Town residents in less than a week. These residents felt it was very important that the Town pursue specialized Legal Counsel to file an appeal when the tolling order was lifted.  Mr. Cocchi continued, saying that FERC lifted the tolling order about 2 weeks ago and the opportunity is here.  The City of Boston has decided to pursue an appeal.  Mr. Cocchi added that the public opposition to the pipeline has continued to grow over the past few months.

Mr. Cocchi stated that we all know the system is rigged and it is going to be difficult and challenging.  But FERC has come under incredible scrutiny on a national scene.  The Town is looking for the Board to join with other interveners to stop the pipeline.  Mr. Cocchi thanked the Board again and asked that they make their decision public as soon as possible.  We have 60 days from the date of FERC’s announcement so the clock is ticking.  

Margaret Adams – 255 East Street 

Ms. Adams stated that she is an abutter of the project.  Every morning she packs her kids in the car to drive them to school and she sees the patching and the small yellow sign that reads; warning high pressured gas line.  Ms. Adams then read some statements from former SPECTRA safety inspectors, who were laid off.  They stated that they were trained on how to circumvent the rules.  They said if there is the smallest mistake, this will not affect just a block; it will affect a large area.  It would be a humongous ecological impact, displacing hundreds of families and killing people instantly. If this were to happen, it would be a bad day.  Ms. Adams continued, saying that the former safety inspectors said that SPECTRA neither cares for the public nor its workers.  They do not care what happens, as long as they flow gas.  Ms. Adams asked the Board to move forward with the appeal and communicate your decision with the residents of Dedham.  Ms. Adams added we need to send a message that these big businesses who want to come into Dedham need to be good neighbors and respect our Town, homes and our families.

Dan Salley 

Mr. Salley stated that the decision to move forward on fighting this pipeline further is something that will have long standing implications for the Town.  Once the pipeline is on the ground and pumping gas there is nothing we can do about it. Mr. Salley continued, saying that the residents of Dedham bare all the liability with no net benefit.  Mr. Salley added that the reason he got involved in this and the reason he asks the Board to get involved, is because regardless of what happens in the end, if something horrible happens as a result of this pipeline being in the ground, he wants to be able to tell his kids and have his opinion known.

Mr. Butler stated that there was extra time allocated for open discussion this evening.  He added that the reason the Board hasn’t filed an appeal yet is because we do not have the same authority that a mayor does.  The Mayor of Boston stated shortly after FERC’s announcement that they were going to appeal.  The Board cannot operate that way, we have to post meetings and go into executive to discuss those things and that is something a City’s Mayor can do unilaterally. Mr. Butler added, that doesn’t mean we aren’t doing anything.  The Board has been sending questions to the Town Manager who in turn has forwarded them to Town Counsel.  Simple questions such as, on what grounds might we appeal and is there value in joining with other parties in an appeal.  Some basic questions asked were, what the estimated cost is to prepare and file an appeal and what the cost to litigate something like this is.  Mr. Butler informed all that the deadline to file is 60 days after FERC’s announcement and all the lawyers we spoke to have said we have plenty of time.  He added that the Town can only file an appeal regarding items that were previously objected to.  The Federal Government gave SPECTRA permission to export gas to Canada using this line.  Sometimes some of the best ideas are crowd sourced and we’d like to hear from Dedham residents.  Another question posed to Town Counsel was has FERC ever lost on appeal and we haven’t been able to find a situation like that.  

Jessica Porter – Ms. Porter stated that the question of whether FERC has lost an appeal is a relevant one but the answer should not determine your actions.  The larger narrative and context has changed enough that even if no one has won before it is possible someone can now.  

Ms. Porter spoke about some challenges the Town has had with communication with residents.  Ms. Porter added that she thinks a great use of the free cash to think about debt reduction, financial management and decrease potential future burdens to the tax payers.  She also thinks we would be remiss if we didn’t look at existing services and what we could be doing better particularly when it doesn’t take a lot of money to do so.  Communication is one area where the Town could make huge improvements for not a lot of money.  Ms. Porter stated that the budget should reflect that community engagement and communication is a priority.  Ms. Porter continued, saying that whether it’s a community engagement liaison or a full time/part time web person who is thinking about communication with the Town, whether it is website, Town notices, abutter’s notices, emails, expectations for email responses, she would like to see that as a priority.  

ACTION BY THE BOARD

REQUEST BY THE ENGINEERING DEPARTMENT FOR APPROVAL OF THE FOLLLOWING DRAINLAYER RENEWAL APPLICATION:

Earthwork Industries, Inc.

Mr. MacDonald made a motion to approve the renewal request; seconded by Mr. Guilfoyle.  On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

REQUEST BY DEDHAM COUNTRY DAY SCHOOL FOR A ONE-DAY COMMON VICTUALLER LICENSE, ONE-DAY TRANSIENT VENDOR LICENSE & THE USUAL PARKING BAN ON SANDY VALLEY, HIGHLAND AND STONEY LEA FROM 8AM – 4PM ON MAY 7TH, 2016 FOR THE 65TH ANNUAL FAIR

Mr. MacDonald made a motion to approve the requests; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

REQUEST BY DEDHAM COMMUNITY HOUSE FOR A ONE-DAY LIQUOR LICENSE FOR THEIR 8TH ANNUAL WINTER ESCAPE FUNDRAISING PARTY ON MARCH 4, 2016 FROM 7-11PM

Dr. Teehan made a motion to approve requests; seconded by Mr. Keogh.  On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Ms. Baker informed the Board that she had an item not on the agenda.  Mr. MacDonald made a motion to accept an item not on the agenda; seconded by Dr. Teehan. On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

REQUEST BY JEFF BOLDUC ON BEHALF OF THE SENIOR CLASS TO PLACE A SIGN ON THE FENCE ALONGSIDE THE PARKING LOT IN DEDHAM SQUARE PROMOTING THE MUSICAL CINDERELLA, PERFORMANCES ON MARCH 11 & 12, 2016

Mr. Guilfoyle made a motion to approve requests; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

GIFT ACKNOWLEDGEMENT

Ms. Baker informed the Board that the Town received a $500.00 donation from Woodard & Curran for the Dedham trails initiative.  

Mr. MacDonald made a motion to accept the donation; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Ms. Baker informed the Board that Giorgio Petruzziello from Supreme Companies donated four recycling stations, valued at $12,000 to the Avery and Middle schools.

Mr. Guilfoyle made a motion to approve requests; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

Ms. Baker stated that this donation helps to continue the composting and recycling program at both locations.  

REQUEST FOR APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES – 1/7/16

Mr. Guilfoyle made a motion to approve requests; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DISCUSSION AND VOTE WITH TOWN CLERK RE: VOTING MACHINES

Paul Munchbach, Town Clerk, was present before the Board.   Mr. Munchbach asked the Board to sign the warrant for the Presidential pre-primary which must be posted by February 23, 2016.  Constable Tony Zollo will have that up over the weekend along with the specimen ballots.  He then stated that he needed approval of discontinuance of the Accu-Vote machines.  Mr. Munchbach informed the Board that they were first put into service in 1998 and the shelf life of the machines is usually between 10 – 15 years.  The reason to change machines is because the company that makes them no longer services them or makes the parts. Mr. Munchbach added that he put out to bid and there were only two vendors in the state that qualify through the Secretary of State’s Election Division for optical scanning machines, LHS and EH&S.  LHS was awarded the bid and the State Regulation, chapter 54 section 34 of the State Legislature requires the Board of Selectmen to vote on the discontinuance of the old Accu-Vote machines and acceptance of the new machines before we use them and the main goal is to be trained and ready to use these new machines for the Presidential Election in November.  

Mr. Guilfoyle made a motion that pursuant to MGL Chapter 54 Section 34, the Town of Dedham discontinue use of the current Accu-Vote Tabulators at the conclusion of the March 1, 2016 Presidential Pre-Primary Election and hereby authorize the use of the Image Cast Tabulators at all subsequent Primary, Preliminary, State and Town Elections in the Town of Dedham; seconded by Mr. MacDonald.  On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

PUBLIC HEARING – REQUEST FOR AN ALL ALCOHOLIC RESTAURANT LICENSE BY PANCHO’S TAQUERIA, INC. D/B/A PANCHO’S TAQUERIA, 549-551 HIGH STREET, DEDHAM & APPROVAL OF NOHELY CHAVIRA-WILLIAMS AS MANAGER

Ms. Baker informed all that there was a discrepancy in the notification of the required certified mailings for properties affected by the abutters’ list.  The ABCC rules and regulations require the applicant to alert educational institutions and churches or houses of worship, within 500 feet, of an application.  The former Masonic Temple on Washington Street is used as a church now was notified just today.  On advice of Counsel, the Board has been advised to open the hearing this evening and continue it until February 25, 2016, at which time the church will have received the notice within the 10 days required by state statute and a full hearing can then be held with the applicant to consider their request for a license.  

Mr. Guilfoyle made a motion to continue the hearing until February 25th, 2016 at 8pm; seconded by Dr. Teehan.  On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, abstained.

DISCUSSION & VOTE RE: REQUEST TO CONSIDER AMENDMENTS TO TRAFFIC RULE & REGULATIONS (WHITING AVE.) & STUDY OF FRANKLIN SQUARE/CHURCH STREET/SCHOOL STREET AREA

Jason Mammone, Director of Infrastructure Engineering, was present before the Board.  Mr. Mammone stated that the Board had in front of them a request for an amendment to the existing traffic rules and regulations.  At the request of Chief D’Entremont, we are looking to amend the existing no parking restriction currently in place on the southerly side of Whiting Avenue, from the intersection of Mt. Vernon Street to 783 feet east of Mt. Vernon Street.  Mr. Mammone added that they would like to change this from a no parking to a no parking, no standing and no stopping restriction.

Mr. Mammone stated that due to the accident that happened a few weeks ago with a High School student trying to cross the street. The situation is that motorists picking up their kids from school are parking across the street from the High School and this creates an unsafe condition where students just run across the street to catch their ride opposite the roadway.  Mr. Mammone added that even though it is a no parking zone, cars are allowed to idle there to pick up students.  The real intent is to not have any stopping there at all to avoid this type of situation again.  The restrictive action is to place signs that say no parking, no standing, no stopping will alert the motorist that there is no stopping at any time.  It is not safe for students running across the street.  Chief D’Entremont has a temporary 30 day notice of restriction in place now, which he’s allowed to do according to the traffic rules and regulations.  Mr. Mammone stated that he would like a permanent solution in place soon so the temporary restriction does not lapse.  

Mr. Keogh asked if there would be a police officer letting people know of the restriction or temporary sign in place.  Mr. Mammone stated that temporary signs are already in place and went into effect as of February 8, 2016.  

Chief D’Entremont stated that a Juvenile Officer is at the High School every day.  The police alerted all abutters and the High School sent out a notice as well.  On Tuesday morning, February 9, 2016, Juvenile Officer Pucci estimates that he gave 100 warnings to people to move their cars along.  That afternoon he gave out 20 warnings.  Wednesday morning he gave 4 warnings, that afternoon he gave 1.  Thursday morning and afternoon 2 warnings each.  So, the word has gotten out but we need something permanent in place.  

Mr. Guilfoyle stated that there are residents living there and their driveways just aren’t big enough for their cars, so they are parking on the street.  How can the parking code be enforced without hurting the residents.  Chief D’Entremont stated that he received a call from a Whiting Avenue resident who cannot fit 3 cars in the driveway without impeding the sidewalk, so they put 1 car on the street, which is another concern.  Mr. Guilfoyle asked how the Town will enforce this now as residents have been parking like this for a while now.  
 
Mr. Mammone informed the Board that there is an option of having a time restriction on the no stopping, no standing and no parking in front of the houses near the intersection.  The restriction would be enforced during the hours of morning drop-off and afternoon pickup, Monday through Friday.  Outside those hours, parking will be available, but the area will have to be clear during those morning and afternoon restricted hours.  

Mr. Guilfoyle suggested continuing the vote until the February 25, 2016 meeting, so the Board can speak with residents and make a more informed decision.  

Dr. Teehan asked exactly what would they be voting on.  Mr. Mammone stated that the motion in front of the Board was to change the restriction from just no parking to no parking, no standing and no stopping.  Dr. Teehan added, currently, if someone parks there they are parking illegally.  Mr. Mammone informed all that parking has a definition unto itself, which is being able to pull over to unload passengers and or goods.  If there is a person waiting, a car can pull over for a short time to get the person and/or goods on board and drive off.  This is similar to a loading/unloading zone.  

Mr. Guilfoyle asked if there was a no live or active parking restriction they could enforce.  Mr. Mammone answered no.  Dr. Teehan asked if the Board could restrict standing for 7-9am and 2-5pm.

Mr. MacDonald stated that the current temporary restriction will stay in place, the students are on vacation next week and the Board meets again on February 25.  Maybe a member of the Board can work with Jason and the Chief to narrow down the danger of people dropping their kids off while keeping resident parking needs in mind.  Mr. MacDonald continued, saying that within two weeks there could be something permanent to be voted at the next meeting.  

Mr. Butler asked Mr. Guilfoyle to take the lead as the Board representative.  Mr. Guilfoyle stated yes.

Mr. Butler stated that next is the study of the Franklin Square, Church Street and School Street area.

Mr. Mammone stated that this next issue is in regards to the parking situation in the residential area just off the square.  This area includes the streets of Franklin Square, School Street, Church Street, Worthington Street and Norfolk Street.   There have been many discussions over the past few years about the right and wrong way to restrict parking in that area.  Residents are having a hard time parking to get access to their houses.  Patrons of the library are having a hard time parking to use the facilities there.   There is overflow from cars trying to access the square and overflow from the Norfolk County Court House.  This small area is very congested and there is really no right answer to parking.  Mr. Mammone continued, saying that in an effort to try and come to an understanding of that area he is asking for permission to hire a consultant to look at the area, for its uses and develop a parking schedule that we can look at ourselves and determine whether or not it makes sense to the Town itself to move forward.  It would be nice to have a fresh set of eyes to look into this.  

Mr. MacDonald made a motion to approve the request by Town Engineer, Jason Mammone, directed through the Town Manager, to hire a consultant to do the work outlined by Mr. Mammone; seconded by Mr. Guilfoyle.  

Dr. Teehan stated that he thinks this is an important decision as there has been change in the square and there is more to come.  Having a professional opinion on how to proceed is the right way to go.

On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.

DEDHAM POLICE DEPARTMENT – CERTIFICATES OF RECOGNITION: LIEUTENANT KEITH BOYLE, SEARGENT MICHAEL FEELY, DETECTIVE MICHAEL DOYLE, OFFICER KENNETH ELLIS, OFFICER JOHN NOLAN AND OFFICER BRIAN CRUMP

 Chief Michael D’Entremont was present before the Board.   Chief D’Entremont presented Office Brian Crump, who was awarded the Department’s Officer of the year for 2015.  Chief D’Entremont stated that years ago there used to have a big elaborate ball for the Officer of the Year.  That kind of faded away but the Officer of the Year was brought back a few years ago.  Chief D’Entremont added that it is very important to recognize the efforts of our officers.  Amongst many of our officers that are doing a tremendous job, we try to find one who should be recognized.  Chief D’Entremont informed the Board that he solicits input from all of the supervisors that are working day in and day out with all of the officers.  He looks for self-motivated officers who are willing to assume additional responsibilities, have professional demeanor, are team players and are an asset to the Department and the community.  For 2015, Officer Brian Crump was selected for this award.  

Chief D’Entremont went on to describe some of Officer Crump’s accomplishments during 2015.  Officer Crump received three letters of commendation related to his work.  One was for his work on the National Night Out events; another was for the coordination of a motor vehicle training session and another letter of commendation was for response to the ceiling issue at Little Sprouts last winter.  

Chief D’Entremont added that Officer Crump responded to a disabled motor vehicle call and the gentleman was so impressed with Officer Crump that he wrote an email stating that he had a negative view of police officers.  He went on to say that his interaction with Officer Crump change his perception a little bit.  

Chief D’Entremont continued, saying that Officer Crump represents the Department at court hearings, so there is preparation for that.  Officer Crump also does all the purchasing of vehicles for the Department.   Officer Crump does a lot of community outreach work and is one of the Department’s car seat installers.  His main responsibility to the Department is as a traffic officer and in 2015 he led the Department in citations.  Chief D’Entremont stated that Officer Crump received a plaque from the department and joked that it did not come with a vacation.  

Mr. Butler asked Mr. Guilfoyle to read the certificate of recognition for Officer of the Year and presented it to Officer Crump.  

Dr. Teehan stated his congratulations to Officer Crump and added that his father was a big part of the Police Department for many years.   Dr. Teehan stated that growing up as a Policeman’s son he has some understanding of what they go through.  It is a hard job and it is only getting harder.  Dr. Teehan continued, saying that he has great admiration for Office Crump and the entire Department.

Mr. Keogh congratulated Officer Crump and stated that community Policing is very important.  To have a resident write in and have such positive comments about Officer Crump is great.  Mr. Keogh added that as a selectman he is proud to have a Policeman such as Officer Crump working in Dedham.

Mr. MacDonald stated it is no surprise that we are hear honoring Officer Crump as his father had a very distinguished career and helped thousands of people throughout his career.  Mr. McDonald thanked Officer Crump’s family for sharing him with the Town of Dedham.  Mr. MacDonald thanked Officer Crump for all he does for the Town.

Mr. Guilfoyle stated his congratulations to Officer Crump and added that they have been lifelong friends.  He thanked Officer Crump’s family and told them he is as proud of you as you are of him.  Mr. Guilfoyle added that Officer Crump is a great choice for this award and congratulated him again.

Mr. Butler stated that the Board’s number one job is to ensure public safety and for that they rely on the men and women of the Police Department.  Younger members of the force will look at Officer Crump and other winners of this award and will aspire to reach such heights.  Mr. Butler added that officers have many interactions with residents every day and there are going to be plusses and minuses.  Mr. Butler continued, saying that he couldn’t remember the last time he heard a negative remark regarding the Police.  Keep up the good work.

Mr. Butler asked Office Crump if he would like to make any comments.  Officer Crump introduced his daughter Brooklyn, his wife Mandy, his sons Carson and Ashton.  Officer Crump stated that his father, mother, step-mother and 2 sisters were in attendance as well.  He added that he appreciates his family letting him go to work every day and help the Town.  He stated he had been with the Police for 17 years and hopes to bring the same enthusiasm and energy for another 17.  

Mr. Butler stated that the Board would now recognize a few Policemen for an event in December.  Mr. Butler heard about this event and wanted to publicly recognize the officers involved.  

Chief D’Entremont gave some background.  On the morning of December 7th, a call was received by the dispatch center from a woman saying that her husband had just slashed her tires.  This gentleman was well known to the Police, who have had over 30 interactions with him since 2009.  Officers Ellis and Nolan started driving to the intersection of Dale and River. Officer Ellis arrived first finding the suspect in the middle of the street with a knife in his hand. The officers tried to get him to drop the knife. Verbal efforts did not work, so they kept residents away from the scene so as not to endanger them.  They continued to try to get him to drop the knife with no success. Sgt. Feely went to the patrol supervisors’ vehicle to get a less lethal weapon, a 40 mm launcher, which is basically an impact tool that shoots a projectile that is almost like a racquetball.  Sgt. Feely was handling the device while he continued to warn the suspect that they would use this launcher if he did not comply.  He provided a count down from five and the suspect still did not drop the knife.  So Sgt. Feely discharged one round which hit the suspect in the leg.  After a few more commands the suspect dropped the knife and Sgt. Feely and Officer Ellis were able to bring the suspect under control and he was arrested for malicious destruction of a vehicle and the disorderly situation that he created.  

Chief D’Entremont stated that it was tremendous work by the officers who approached and controlled the scene.  They recognized what they were dealing with, tried to talk through the situation, kept the area safe for residents and used the weapon correctly and at the right time.  Chief D’Entremont added that the Department has had this weapon since 2011 and this is the first time it has been used.  Credit also goes to Lieutenant Boyle and Detective Doyle who are the Department trainers on this device.  The Department just finished some firearms training that included a refresher on this device.  It was a tremendous job by all the responding Officers, controlling the situation and doing what they had to do.  

Mr. Butler stated the Officers acted as they were trained and asked the Board if they had any comments.  Mr. McDonald stated great job.  This event shows why training is so important.  There has been much debate over the use of force by Police but the judgement and training paid off and led the Officers to resolving a potentially volatile situation.  Mr. MacDonald added that he hopes the Officers have a long career and retire safely.  Great job!

Mr. Guilfoyle thanked the Officers for keeping the Town safe.  It is good to see that this is the first time this weapon has been used; it means that 99% of the situations are being de-escalated.  Thank you!

Mr. Keogh stated that these are great examples of training and professionalism paying off. 

Dr. Teehan stated that we can look at the outcome after the fact and analyze how it was handled and we can applaud the Officer’s actions.  Dr. Teehan added that he’s sure that in the moment the Officers were not sure what the outcome was going to be.  You showed courage and composure defusing this situation.   The Board and the Town thank you for your excellent work.  

Mr. Butler asked Town Manager, Jim Kern, to make a few comments on his experience with issues like this.  Mr. Kern stated that he has a lot of the same thoughts that the Board has.  When you look at what the potential outcomes could have been, most of the others are not good and a few are terrible.  That was an impressive combination of decisions and actions.  Mr. Kern thanked the Officers for all they do, every day, which is sometimes taken for granted.  Mr. Kern added that as Policemen you have no hint as to which days will be extraordinary, so you are prepared for everyday to be extraordinary and I appreciate that.  Mr. Kern congratulated Officer Crump on his award.  

Mr. Butler stated that the officers probably thought they were just doing their jobs and didn’t need to be recognized but it is part of our jobs as selectmen to recognize and thank you for all you do.  

Mr. Butler proceeded to read the certificates and present them to the Officers.  

DISCUSSION & VOTE WITH EMILY WEILAND, DEDHAM JUNIOR WOMEN’S CLUB RE: SIDEWALK CHALK ARTS FESTIVAL

[bookmark: _GoBack]Co-Presidents Peggy Dellea, Emily Weiland and Lisa Iantosca, Co-Chair of the Arts Committee were present before the Board.  Ms. Weiland state that the Women’s Club is working on a Sidewalk Chalk Arts Festival for Dedham on May 21.  People can buy a square on the sidewalk and color it.  Ms. Weiland added that this would be a celebration of on the spot art creation and we are working with the Artist’s Guild and Dedham Square Circle to make it happen.  Ms. Weiland continued, saying that they have a few sponsors and a grant from the Dedham Cultural Council.  The idea is that the festival would take place on Bryant Street which would involve shutting down one of the streets for 4 hours on a Saturday.  

Mr. Butler asked Ms. Weiland if she had spoken with Chief D’Entremont.  She responded no, but they do understand that they will have to pay for a Police detail.  

Mr. Guilfoyle asked Ms. Weiland if they would be drawing on the street and the sidewalk.  Ms. Weiland answered that they would only be drawing on the sidewalk but would like the street clear so people can freely walk up and down to view the art.  Ms. Weiland added that they would like to be able to use the Town Hall parking lot for a bouncy house and an Artist’s Guild workshop.  The Woman’s Club would like about 90 minutes in advance to set up.  The event would be from Noon – 4pm on Saturday May 21, 2016 with the rain date being the following Saturday.  

Dr. Teehan asked if Bryant Street had been shut down before.  Ms. Baker answered only for the Flag Day parade and added that sandwich boards alerting people of the temporary shutdown could be placed the Thursday before the event. 

Mr. MacDonald stated that his only concern was traffic entering and exiting the bank and gas station.  Ms. Baker stated that they could leave Bryant Street open to Union Place.  

 Mr. Guilfoyle asked Weiland if they had spoken with the local business owners.  Ms. Weiland answered no but that they had Dedham Square Circle as a partner and they have agreed to speak with them.  

Mr. Guilfoyle made a motion to approve the request by the Dedham Junior Women’s Club to have a Sidewalk Chalk Arts Festival on Bryant Street from Union Place to Washington Street – May 21, 2016 from Noon to 4pm (rain date May 28); seconded by Dr. Teehan.   On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.


DISCUSSION/UPDATE ON YIELD RESTRICTIONS RE: ROBIN REYES FUND

Present before the Board were the following:

· Jane Lepardo, Town Treasurer/Collector
· Brenda McDonough, Bond Counsel Attorney, Lock & Lord
· Lynne Foster, Town of Dedham Fiscal Advisor, Vice President at UniBank Fiscal Advisory Services
 
Ms. Lepardo stated that this is an educational time period for those at home and for the Board to ask any questions they may have.  Ms. Lepardo explained that when she went to do the borrowing for the Ames building back in the summer of 2014, it came about because of the way the Robin Reyes fund was structured as being a source to pay debt service for these large capital projects is going to be considered a sinking fund.  Ms. Lepardo continued, saying there are different types of borrowing that we can do because of that.  Ms. Lepardo had borrowed that first issue as exempt, the $4,000,450, in August of 2014.  Last year she did another borrowing and did it as taxable for $2.9 million.  Ms. McDonough can speak to why it had to be done that way.  

Ms. McDonough stated that she would explain why the funds have to be restricted.  Ms. McDonough explained that basically any type of proceeds of a bond issue are subject to arbitrage and yield restriction rules. The regulations consider anything that may be a sinking fund, replacement proceeds, these are funds that are earmarked and designated to pay debt service on a tax-exempt issue are considered replacement proceeds and that is called a sinking fund.  

Ms. McDonough informed the Board that sinking funds have to be yield restricted to the arbitrage yield on the bonds.  It is a benefit to municipalities and tax exempt issuers to be able to issue tax exempt bonds, it yields a better rate in the market.  The IRS does not want to encourage over burdening of the market, so when you have any kind of funds that could have been maybe used to do a project or create something that could have been used for the project, they will consider them replacement proceeds.  The reason they do not want you to do that is because the more bonds issued takes away from an otherwise taxable investment that someone may be investing in and instead of investing in a taxable investment, which the IRS can collect taxes on, they invest in a municipal bond that is not taxable.  There are permissible investments for sinking funds so there are some options for the Town going forward to issue tax exempt bonds but keeping that fund yield restricted to the arbitrage yield on the bonds.  

Ms. Foster stated that when they did the issue in 2015, the taxable piece, there were two reasons behind that.  The first being there was a lot of the relocation proceeds at that point as part of that which kind of triggered private activity and then they were looking at the spreads, particularly that time in the market what was the margin between taxable and tax exempt and at that point in time there really wasn’t much of a difference, particularly when you go 10 years and longer out.  That’s why it was issued taxable, more because the private activity was such that we could not justify issuing the tax exempt.  Ms. McDonough added that they did not have to blend the yield.  If you use a taxable bond, this all goes away.  

Ms. Foster stated that leaves them with the first issue that they did for Ames, which was a tax exempt piece and this was kind of what triggered the discussion with bond counsel and the tax attorneys.  The bond yield on that issue was at 2.51%.  It really wasn’t much of a concern for plan b or c going forward.  It has only been one issue so far but as we all know there are many more issues coming through to be issued to finish the projects that you want to finish out of that fund.  Which makes it quite a burden and it is not as easy as just saying that we’ll just park and yield restrict in some intentionally low account so we would never get to that bond yield and have to have an arbitrage situation.   

Ms. Foster continued, saying one of the proposals is to maybe get some quotes from a firm that does the yield restriction reporting because you have to market the investments and it’s probably a little more complicated.  Unless you have more than one bond issue there has to be a blended yield and you have to compile and look at the yield together with the other issues.  

Ms. Lepardo stated that the timing of this is good because we will be issuing a very sizeable bond issue
in May, where they plan to do $17.4 million.  Ms. Lepardo added that they wanted to give the Board a chance to ask questions if they had any, such as, why the Town is not getting more on its return.  At this point the money is at Morgan Stanley.  As the Town proceeds with the Capital Projects, ECEC, combined Public Safety building as well as the Ames renovation, the Town will be doing more borrowing.  Although there will be monies deposited in the Robin Reyes fund the annual debt service will be increasing.  Ms. Lepardo has it projected at just under $1 million for that piece of it in FY17.  As Mr. Kern knows, when you do a borrowing there are spending limits and because we are well underway we will do inter-fund advanced borrowings.  When we borrow formally, we will have already spent a good portion of the money and we will be spending significantly more by December.  By the time we occupy Ames next spring the fund will be depleted.  As we move forward and as the debt service continues to rise, based on the additional borrowings that we will be doing with these other projects, that the lost income, if anyone has a concern about that, won’t be as large as forecasted.  

Dr. Teehan asked Ms. McDonough to explain the concept in basic terms that people without the financial acumen could understand.  Ms. McDonough explained the concept, saying if you issued a bond for your project but you have a pot of money on the side, as you pay back the bonds, you take a little money from the pot to help pay back the bond, that money Is considered like bond proceeds.  The government does not want you to invest those proceeds at a yield greater that the yield on the bond.  It is a disincentive to have pots of money lying around that can overburden the market.  But in many contexts there are pots of money set aside to pay bonds, you just have to go through the process of yield restricting it.  

Ms. McDonough added that in the case of Dedham, the pot of money is the Reyes Fund and you’ve issued a $100 bond and you’re going to pay back $10 a year and every year you are going to take $2 from the Reyes Fund.  That is the money set aside that they want you to yield restrict, which means you can’t invest at a higher rate than the yield on the bond. 

Ms. Foster added that the footnote to that is the IRS makes you restrict the lowest yield which is the first bond we just did.  

Dr. Teehan asked to have arbitrage defined.  Ms. McDonough informed all that arbitrage is the money you make in excess of your yield.  You borrow at 2% and you invest at 4%.

Ms. Foster added that the beautiful thing about Dedham’s Robin Reyes Fund model is that the Town has never assumed any interest income; it is all based on principal interest income. 
DISCUSSION AND VOTE TO CLOSE PUBLIC HEARING AND ACTION RE: REQUEST FOR WINE & MALT PACKAGE STORE LICENSE FROM MIKE & B.V. GROUP, INC., D/B/A PAM’S MARKET; OSJL SPIRITS LLC D/B/A OCEAN STATE JOB LOT; AND VINCENZO’S ITALIAN DELI, INC., D/B/A VINCENZO’S

Mr. MacDonald recused himself from all discussions and votes as the matter will go in front of the ABCC.

Mr. Butler informed the three applicants how the hearings and votes would proceed and commented that this was an unusual situation, having three applicants instead of just one, so this is a little more complicated than usual.

Mr. Butler asked if there were any further public comments before the public hearings were closed.  Hearing none from the public, he asked the applicants if they would like to make any comments.  

Mr. Guilfoyle made a motion to close the public hearing for Mike & B.V. Group, Inc., d/b/a Pam’s Market; seconded by Mr. Keogh.  On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, abstained.

Mr. Guilfoyle made a motion to close the public hearing for OSJL Spirits, LLC. d/b/a Ocean State Job Lot; seconded by Mr. Keogh.  On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, abstained.

Dr. Teehan made a motion to close the public hearing for Vincenzo’s Italian Deli, Inc., d/b/a Vincenzo’s; seconded by Mr. Guilfoyle.  On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, abstained.

Mr. Guilfoyle made a motion to award the Wine & Malt Package Store License to Vincenzo’s Italian Deli, Inc., d/b/a Vincenzo’s; seconded by Mr. Keogh.  On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, abstained.

OLD/NEW BUSINESS

Mr. MacDonald stated that the gate at the apartments on Rustcraft is supposed to remain closed.  It is at times but he asked if the owners could be notified that it needs to remain closed at all times.  In the event of an emergency it can be opened but it should remain locked.

Mr. Butler stated that the MBTA has proposed a new schedule for the stations in Dedham.  Currently, in the morning, there are 8 trains leaving Dedham Corp and 7 trains leaving Endicott.  The MBTA proposes to drop 1 morning train from each station.  The hearing will be on February 22nd.  Mr. Butler asked Mr. Kern to write a letter on behalf of the residents.  Mr. Butler added that it is particularly impactful to people who drop their children off at school and have to be at work, in Boston, by 9am as the train they are dropping is the 8:27am train. 

Mr. Guilfoyle made a motion to enter into executive session with Kopelman & Paige and BCK Law, P.C., Pursuant to G.L. c.30A section 21(a)(3), pending litigation to discuss legal strategy and options regarding Algonquin Pipeline Project; Dr. Teehan. On the Vote: Mr. Keogh, yes; Dr. Teehan, yes; Mr. Butler, yes; Mr. Guilfoyle, yes; Mr. MacDonald, yes.
Mr. Butler stated that the Board will be coming out of Executive Session only to adjourn and that they were not discussing this in Public Session because to do so would not be in the best interest of the Town. 

The next meeting is scheduled for Thursday, February 25, 2016 at 6:30p.m.
This is to certify that the above is a true and accurate record of the Minutes of the Board of Selectmen’s Meeting held on February 11, 2016, which minutes were approved on March 28, 2016.

_________________________________________
Michael Butler – Chairman   
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